

Management's Discussion and Analysis

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2024

Management's Discussion and Analysis
For the three and six months ended June 30, 2024
(Expressed in Canadian dollars, unless otherwise noted)

Table of Contents

Introduction	2
Forward-Looking Statements	3
Overview	4
Recent Developments	4
Factors Affecting Our Results of Operations	6
Summary of Bitcoin Mining Results and Operations	7
Results of Operations	9
Comparative Results for the three months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023	10
Comparative Results for the six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023	12
Liquidity and Capital Resources	13
Cash Flows	13
Outstanding Share Data	14
Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements	14
Related Party Transactions	14
Non-IFRS Measures and Ratios	14
Business Risks and Uncertainties	15
Accounting Policies, Critical Accounting Estimates, and Internal Controls	22
Significant Judgments	
Significant Accounting Estimates	23
Financial Instruments and Financial Risk Management	25
Management's Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting	27

Management's Discussion and Analysis

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2024

(Expressed in Canadian dollars, unless otherwise noted)

Introduction

The following management's discussion and analysis ("MD&A") of the financial condition and results of the operations of Cathedra Bitcoin Inc. constitutes management's review of the factors that affected the Company's financial and operating performance for the three and six months ended June 30, 2024. The MD&A is intended to help the reader understand Cathedra Bitcoin Inc. ("Cathedra", "we", "our" or the "Company"), our operations, financial performance, current and future business environment and the opportunities and risks facing the Company. The risks are explicitly set out in the "Business Risks and Uncertainties" section of this MD&A. In addition, certain statements in this MD&A incorporate forward-looking information and readers are advised to review the cautionary note regarding forward-looking statements in the "Forward-Looking Statements" of this MD&A.

This MD&A was written to comply with the requirements of National Instrument 51-102 – Continuous Disclosure Obligations. This discussion should be read in conjunction with the unaudited consolidated financial statements ("Financial Statements") for the Company for the three and six months ended June 30, 2024, and the related notes thereto. Results are reported in Canadian dollars, unless otherwise noted. In the opinion of management, all adjustments (which consist only of normal recurring adjustments) considered necessary for a fair presentation have been included. The results presented for the reporting period are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for any future period. The financial statements and the financial information contained in this MD&A were prepared in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards ("IFRS") as issued by the International Accounting Standards Board ("IASB") and interpretations of the IFRS Interpretations Committee ("IFRIC"). Further information about the Company and its operations can be obtained from SEDAR on www.sedar.com.

This MD&A contains information up to and including August 27, 2024.

Management's Discussion and Analysis

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2024

(Expressed in Canadian dollars, unless otherwise noted)

Forward-Looking Statements

This MD&A contains certain "forward-looking information" within the meaning of Canadian securities legislation. Forward-looking statements are based on the beliefs, estimates and opinions of the Company's management on the date the statements are made, and they involve a number of assumptions, risks and uncertainties. Consequently, there can be no assurances that such statements will prove to be accurate and actual results and future events could differ materially from those anticipated in such statements. The forward-looking information includes information about our growth or expansion plans regarding mining digital currencies and businesses that may not come to fruition. Forward-looking information involving the costs and future revenues from mining bitcoin are dependent on market factors, including but not limited to the price of bitcoin, network hash rate, and difficulty, that are beyond our control and may differ materially from our assumptions.

Forward-looking information includes information about our plans for future acquisitions; the expected electrical consumption and tariffs at our various data centers; additional opportunities to be identified in the future to contribute to growth of revenue and mining equipment; our business goals and objectives, and other forward-looking information including but not limited to information concerning the intentions, plans and future actions of the Company. The forward-looking information in this MD&A reflects the current expectations, assumptions, and/or beliefs of the Company based on information currently available to us that are all subject to change. In connection with the forward-looking information contained in this MD&A, we have made assumptions about our ability to mine bitcoin; and that there will be no regulation or law that will prevent or significantly hinder us from operating our business. We have also assumed that no significant events occur outside of our normal course of business. Although we believe that the assumptions inherent in the forward-looking information are reasonable, forward-looking information is not a guarantee of future performance, and accordingly, undue reliance should not be put on such information due to the inherent uncertainty therein.

Management's Discussion and Analysis

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2024

(Expressed in Canadian dollars, unless otherwise noted)

Overview

Cathedra Bitcoin Inc. (TSX-V: CBIT) develops and operates high-density compute infrastructure across North America. We host bitcoin mining clients across a portfolio of three data centers (30 megawatts total) in Tennessee and Kentucky. Additionally, we are a 25% partner in a joint venture that is developing a 60-megawatt data center in North Dakota which will also host bitcoin miners upon its expected completion in Q3 2024. Cathedra also operates a fleet of proprietary bitcoin mining machines at our own and third-party data centers, producing approximately 400 PH/s of hash rate. We are focused on expanding our portfolio of data center infrastructure for high-density compute applications including bitcoin mining and artificial intelligence. Cathedra is headquartered in Vancouver, British Columbia, and our shares trade on the TSX Venture Exchange (the "TSXV") under the symbol CBIT.

Recent Developments

Business Combination with Kungsleden, Inc.

On July 23, 2024, we completed a business combination (the "Transaction") with Kungsleden, Inc. ("Kungsleden"), a developer and operator of alternative high-density compute infrastructure.

The Transaction was completed according to the terms of a share exchange agreement dated March 6, 2024, as amended on June 18, 2024 (together, the "Share Exchange Agreement") between Cathedra, Kungsleden, and Kungsleden's shareholders (the "Vendors", and together with Cathedra and Kungsleden, the "Parties").

Pursuant to the terms of the Share Exchange Agreement, Cathedra acquired all of the outstanding shares of Kungsleden from the Vendors in exchange for 6,253,429 multiple voting shares of Cathedra (the "Multiple Voting Shares") on the basis of an exchange ratio of one common share of Kungsleden for approximately 6.253429078 Multiple Voting Shares. The 6,253,429 Multiple Voting Shares issued to the Vendors are convertible into 625,342,900 subordinate voting shares of Cathedra (the "Subordinate Voting Shares"). The Transaction resulted in the Vendors owning (on a non-diluted basis) approximately 72.5% of the equity of the Company and existing Cathedra shareholders owning the remaining 27.5% of the equity of the Company. The Vendors hold approximately 80% of the voting rights of Cathedra and existing Cathedra shareholders own the remaining 20%.

In connection with the Transaction, Cathedra's articles and notice of articles were amended to, among other things (the "Share Structure Alteration"): (a) change the name of Cathedra's common shares to Subordinate Voting Shares, (b) create a new class of unlimited Multiple Voting Shares, with each Multiple Voting Share convertible into 100 Subordinate Voting Shares, (c) add special rights and restrictions to the Subordinate Voting Shares and the Multiple Voting Shares, pursuant to which, among other things, the holders of the Multiple Voting Shares are entitled to 152 votes per Multiple Voting Share held (or 1.52 votes per Subordinate Voting Share on an as converted basis). The Transaction constituted a "reverse takeover" of the Company pursuant to Policy 5.2 of the TSXV.

A summary of material changes resulting from the Transaction is provided herein. For further information, readers are referred to the management information circular of the Company dated June 18, 2024 (the "Circular") which is available under our SEDAR+ profile at www.sedarplus.ca.

An aggregate of 8,141,544 restricted share units ("RSUs") were granted to certain directors and officers of the Company in accordance with our amended long-term incentive plan which was approved by shareholders at the Meeting. 1/3 of the RSUs will vest on the date that is one year from the date of the grant, 1/3 of the RSUs will vest on the date that is two years from the date of the grant, and the remaining RSUs will vest on the date that is three years from the date of the grant. All such RSUs are subject to escrow, as further detailed below.

Management's Discussion and Analysis

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2024

(Expressed in Canadian dollars, unless otherwise noted)

Consolidated Capitalization

After giving effect to the Transaction, the following securities of the Company are outstanding as of the date hereof: 237,513,935 Subordinate Voting Shares, 6,253,429 Multiple Voting Shares, 3,505,364 stock options, 9,858,425 RSUs, and 51,144,882 Subordinate Voting Share warrants.

Repricing of Convertible Debentures

In connection with the closing of the Transaction, we amended the conversion price (the "Debenture Repricing") of our outstanding 3.5% senior secured convertible debentures due November 11, 2025 (the "Maturity Date"), originally issued to the debenture holder on November 11, 2021 (the "Debentures"), from \$0.78 to \$0.15. The aggregate principal amount outstanding of the Debentures as of the date hereof is \$5,733,728. We expect that the Debenture Repricing will optimize our capital structure and prepare us to focus on profitable growth. The remaining outstanding principal amount of the Debentures continues to bear interest at a rate of 3.5% per annum, payable quarterly in arrears on the last day of March, June, September, and December of each year until the Maturity Date.

Escrow

In connection with the Transaction, certain principals of Cathedra and Kungsleden have entered into escrow agreements with Computershare Investor Services, Inc., as escrow agent (the "Escrow Agent"). 7,965,879 Subordinate Voting Shares and 2,800,000 options to purchase Subordinate Voting Shares have been deposited with the Escrow Agent in accordance with a Tier 2 Value Escrow Agreement (the "Tier 2 Escrow Agreement"). In addition, 263,676 Subordinate Voting Shares, 6,128,361 Multiple Voting Shares, 88,841 stock options to purchase Subordinate Voting Shares, and 7,414,415 RSUs have been deposited with the Escrow Agent in accordance with a Tier 1 Value Escrow Agreement (the "Tier 1 Escrow Agreement").

Under the terms of the Tier 2 Escrow Agreement, 10% of such escrowed securities will be released upon the date of the exchange bulletin from the TSXV (the "Exchange Bulletin"), with the balance to be released in six tranches of 15% every six months thereafter. Under the terms of the Tier 1 Escrow Agreement, 10% of such escrowed securities will be released on the date of the Exchange Bulletin, with the balance to be released in three tranches of 25% every six months thereafter.

Warrants Amendment

On August 19, 2024, we announced our intention to reduce the exercise price of an aggregate of 36,819,700 outstanding subordinate voting share purchase warrants of the Company (the "Warrants"). 14,794,700 Warrants were issued in connection with a bought deal that closed on March 26, 2021 (the "Bought Deal Warrants"), 16,025,000 Warrants were issued in connection with an offering of convertible debenture units that closed on November 11, 2021 (the "Debenture Warrants"), and 6,000,000 Warrants were issued in connection with private placement of units that closed on June 9, 2022 (the "Unit Warrants").

We intend to reduce the exercise price of the Warrants to \$0.12 and amend the Warrants to include an acceleration provision (the "Amendments"). The Bought Deal Warrants have an original exercise price of \$0.82 and expire on March 26, 2026, and the Debenture Warrants have an original exercise price of \$0.95 and expire on November 11, 2026. The Unit Warrants expire on June 9, 2027, and have various exercise prices, as follows: 1,200,000 Unit Warrants have an original exercise price of \$0.56; 1,200,000 Unit Warrants have an original exercise price of \$0.79; 1,200,000 Unit Warrants have an original exercise price of \$1.04; 1,200,000 Unit Warrants have an original exercise price of \$1.54. The expiry date of the Warrants will not be amended.

The Warrants will also be amended to include a mandatory acceleration provision as required under the policies of the TSXV. The acceleration provisions will provide that, if for any 10 consecutive trading days (the "Premium Trading Days") following the effective date of the Amendments, the closing price of our subordinate voting shares (the "Shares") on the TSXV exceeds C\$0.15, being 25% or more of the amended exercise price of the Warrants, the amended Warrants' expiry date will be accelerated such that holders will have 30 calendar days to exercise the Warrants (if they have not first expired in the normal course). We will announce any acceleration of the expiry date by press release and the 30-day period will commence seven days after the last Premium Trading Day. The terms of the Warrants will remain otherwise unchanged.

Management's Discussion and Analysis

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2024

(Expressed in Canadian dollars, unless otherwise noted)

The Amendments are subject to approval by both the TSXV and the holders of Warrants. All of the holders of the Debenture Warrants and Unit Warrants must consent to the Amendments for their respective Warrants. The Bought Deal Warrants were issued under a warrant indenture dated March 26, 2021, and in accordance with the terms thereof, we must receive the consent of holders of Bought Deal Warrants representing 66 2/3% of the outstanding Bought Deal Warrants to enter into a supplemental warrant indenture to effect the Amendments with respect to the Bought Deal Warrants. We are seeking the written approval of the holders of the requisite number of Warrants for the Amendments. We intend to issue an updated news release upon receipt, if any, of the approval of the Amendments.

Factors Affecting Our Results of Operations

Our performance and future success depend on a number of factors that present significant opportunities for us. These factors also pose risks and challenges, including those discussed in the "Business Risks and Uncertainties" section of this MD&A.

Market Value of Bitcoin

Our revenue from bitcoin mining is impacted by changes in the market value of bitcoin, which has historically experienced substantial volatility. We record revenue upon receipt of bitcoin from our mining activities at the fair market value of bitcoin received. The fair market value is determined using the spot price of the coin on the date of receipt, based on the daily average from https://coinmetrics.io/ ("Coin Metrics"). A decrease in the market value of bitcoin may have a material and adverse effect on our results of operations and financial condition.

Bitcoin Network Difficulty

The difficulty of bitcoin mining, or the amount of computational resources required to append a new block on the Bitcoin blockchain and thereby earn the associated mining rewards, directly affects our results of operations. Bitcoin mining difficulty is a measure of how much computing power is required to record a new block, and it is affected by the total amount of computing power dedicated to confirming transactions on the Bitcoin network. The Bitcoin protocol is designed such that one block is generated, on average, every ten minutes, no matter how much computing power is dedicated to confirming transactions on the network. Thus, as more computing power joins the network, the amount of computing power required to generate each block, and hence the mining difficulty, also increases.

Further, the block subsidy component of the Bitcoin network's mining rewards is programmed to be halved every 210,000 blocks mined, or approximately every four years (the "Halving"). The Halving reduces the issuance of new coins awarded to miners over time according to a pre-determined schedule. This reduction in the block subsidy spreads out the issuance of new units of bitcoin over a long period of time, resulting in an ever-smaller number of coins being mined. Bitcoin Halvings impact the amount of bitcoin we mine, which in turn may have a potential impact on our profitability, as Halvings transpire without any regard to ongoing demand. The last Halving occurred in May 2020; the forth Halving occurred on April 19, 2024, and the next Halving is expected to occur in 2028.

Power Supply and Pricing

Our operations are directly dependent on securing sufficient electrical power at competitive prices. Electricity is one of the most significant expenses incurred to run our bitcoin mining operations, and our profitability is subject to variations in the price of electricity, which is impacted by a variety of factors. We may experience loss of revenue in the event there are disruptions to our electricity supply, as such disruptions may impact our ability to operate our mining equipment.

Industry Trends

Bitcoin and other digital assets have been the focus of much regulatory attention, resulting in differing definitional outcomes without a single unifying statement. Changes to, and/or implementation of, laws and regulations (including regulatory scrutiny that increases our compliance burden) related to digital assets and digital asset mining may impact our revenue and profitability.

Management's Discussion and Analysis

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2024

(Expressed in Canadian dollars, unless otherwise noted)

Technology

Developments and changes in technology impact the revenue generated by our bitcoin mining operations. Advances in bitcoin mining equipment may result in more efficient and effective mining equipment, which may affect our operating costs and revenue. The release of more efficient mining equipment can impact the price of bitcoin mining machines. Failure to leverage these developments in technology may place us at a disadvantage to our competitors and affect our results of operations.

Competition

The market for bitcoin mining has seen increasing numbers of new entrants, as well as existing entrants investing in new technology to remain competitive. The combination of these factors may result in a higher Bitcoin network difficulty, which may render our operations less competitive and reduce the amount of revenue we generate from our bitcoin mining operations.

Summary of Bitcoin Mining Results and Operations

The following table presents information about our bitcoin mining activities, including bitcoin production and sales of bitcoin, during the six months ended June 30, 2024:

	Units (BTC)	Amount
Bitcoin balance as at December 31, 2023	32.91	1,840,251
Revenue from bitcoin mined	91.30	7,163,412
Purchase of bitcoin	6.41	567,382
Bitcoin paid for fees	(4.37)	(365,306)
Bitcoin sold	(79.28)	(6,045,907)
Gain on sale of bitcoin	-	788,145
Revaluation loss	-	(3,648)
Translation adjustment	-	84,508
Bitcoin balance as at June 30, 2024	46.97	4,028,837

The following tables present information about our bitcoin mining operations as at June 30, 2024, including details pertaining to our various lease and hosting agreements, portfolio of mining machines, and expected profitability:

			Fixed	Hosting/			
			Pov	ver Rate	Revenue	Number	
Site Name	State	Contract Type	(US	s/MWh) ⁽¹⁾	Share (%)	of Machines	Machine Model
Tennessee	TN	N/a (owned)	\$	50.00	-	2,086	S19J Pro
Tennessee	TN	N/a (owned)		50.00	_	200	S19 XP
Washington 1	WA	Lease		46.00	_	1,050	S19J Pro
Washington 2	WA	Lease		26.00	10%	1,028	S19J Pro
Total/Average			\$	43.05	2%	4,364	

Management's Discussion and Analysis

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2024

(Expressed in Canadian dollars, unless otherwise noted)

	Expe	cted Break-	Expected	Ex	pected Cost	Hash			
	Even	Hash Price	Monthly Bitcoin		Per Bitcoin	Rate	Power	Efficiency	Expiration
Site Name	(US	*/PH/s/d) ⁽²⁾	(BTC) ⁽²⁾⁽³⁾		(US\$) ⁽²⁾⁽⁴⁾	(PH/s) ⁽⁵⁾	Draw (kW)	(J/TH)	Date
Tennessee	\$	32.00	3.59	\$	44,900	166	4,414	26.7	N/a (owned)
Tennessee		26.00	0.61		36,100	28	600	21.4	N/a (owned)
Washington 1		29.00	1.65		40,800	76	2,000	26.3	Q4 2025
Washington 2		20.00	1.85		24,700	85	2,400	28.1	Q2 2025
Total/Average	\$	28.00	7.68	\$	38,500	355	9,414	26.5	

Note: Includes only active bitcoin mining operations and does not account for machines in storage or which are not deployed. Metrics assume

⁽¹⁾ Washington 2 fixed hosting rate is shown net of hosting credits owed to Company before the end of the contract, pro-rated for remaining term.

⁽²⁾ These items are non-IFRS measures or ratios and should not be considered a substitute or alternative for IFRS measures. See "Non-IFRS Measures and Ratios" section in this MD&A below.

[3] Represents expected monthly gross bitcoin production assuming current bitcoin mining conditions, reflecting hash price of US\$42/PH/s/d and

bitcoin price of US\$59,000.

⁽⁴⁾ Cost per bitcoin metric assumes network hash rate of 645 EH/s and transaction fees equal to 2% of the total block reward.

⁽⁵⁾ Expected gross hash rate produced by the Company's machines (excludes revenue share component).

Management's Discussion and Analysis

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2024

(Expressed in Canadian dollars, unless otherwise noted)

Results of Operations

The following table highlights our quarterly results for the eight most recently completed quarters:

	Three months ended							
(\$)	June 30, 2024	March 31, 2024	December 31, 2023	September 30, 2023				
Total revenue	3,040,807	4,123,165	3,254,028	2,760,401				
Net income / (loss)	(499,969)	863,889	3,116,551	(3,408,259)				
Comprehensive income / (loss)	(1,674,809)	772,166	4,023,310	(4,155,460)				
Basic earnings (loss) per share	(0.00)	(0.00)	0.02	(0.02)				
Diluted earnings (loss) per share	(0.00)	(0.00)	0.02	(0.02)				

	Three months ended							
(\$)	June 30, 2023	March 31, 2023	December 31, 2022	September 30, 2022				
Total revenue	2,893,204	2,016,978	1,677,187	1,493,520				
Net income / (loss)	(2,949,013)	(2,450,061)	(21,538,138)	(7,711,263)				
Comprehensive income / (loss)	(2,148,187)	(2,150,791)	(22,456,007)	(7,645,892)				
Basic earnings (loss) per share	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.21)	(0.08)				
Diluted earnings (loss) per share	(0.02)	(0.02)	(0.21)	(0.08)				

The following table presents information about the results of our operations during the three months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023:

	June 30,	June 30,	Variance	Variance
Three months ended	2024	2023	(\$)	(%)
Revenue \$	3,040,807	\$ 2,893,204	147,603	5%
Cost of revenue				
Operating costs	(1,803,927)	(1,447,556)	(356,371)	25%
Depreciation	(1,922,322)	(1,712,241)	(210,081)	12%
Gross profit	(685,442)	(266,593)		
Realized gain (loss) on sale of digital currencies	258,436	(20,911)	279,347	-1,336%
Net loss before operating expenses	(427,006)	(287,504)		
Operating Expenses				
Director fees	42,554	18,502	24,052	130%
Depreciation	-	2,720	(2,720)	-100%
Interest expense	256,810	575,573	(318,763)	-55%
Management and consulting fees	84,320	40,290	44,030	109%
Office and administration	112,912	135,814	(22,902)	-17%
Professional fees	274,713	98,579	176,134	179%
Salaries and wages	171,169	182,641	(11,472)	-6%
Share-based compensation	168,220	447,840	(279,620)	-62%
Travel	26,273	20,511	5,762	28%
Total operating expenses \$	1,136,971	\$ 1,522,470		
Other expenses				
Foreign exchange gain (losses)	499,066	(1,156,517)	1,655,583	-143%
Interest income	43,724	17,477	26,247	150%
Write down of investment	-	-	_	100%
Other expense	(6,788)	-	(6,788)	100%
Gain on sale of coupons and credits	-	-	-	100%
Other income	528,008	-	528,008	100%
Net loss for the period \$	(499,967)	\$ (2,949,014)		
Translation adjustment	(379,569)	806,918	(1,186,487)	-147%
Revaluation gain on digital currencies	(795,273)	(6,092)	(789,181)	12,954%

Management's Discussion and Analysis

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2024

(Expressed in Canadian dollars, unless otherwise noted)

Total comprehensive loss for the period \$ (1,674,809) \$ (2,148,188)

Comparative Results for the three months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023

Bitcoin Production

Our mining operations produced 33.73 bitcoin during the three months ended June 30, 2024, compared to 77.15 bitcoin during the three months ended June 30, 2023, a decrease of 43.42 bitcoin. The decrease was due primarily to an increase in network hash rate, from 382 EH/s as at June 30, 2023, to 580 EH/s as at June 30, 2024, as well as the halving which took place in April 2024, reducing the amount of newly issued bitcoin per block from 6.25 BTC to 3.125 BTC. The effect of network hash rate growth was exacerbated by the reduction of our own hash rate from 370 PH/s as at June 30, 2023, to 355 PH/s as at June 30, 2024, as a result of our ongoing underclocking efforts.

Revenue

Revenue during the three months ended June 30, 2024, was \$3.0 million compared to \$2.9 million during the three months ended June 30, 2023, an increase of \$0.1 million. The increase was due to an increase in the average price of bitcoin from US\$28,038 during the three months ended June 30, 2023, to US\$65,687 during the three months ended June 30, 2024. The increase in the average price of bitcoin was partially offset by an increase in network hash rate and a decrease in our own hash rate, from 382 EH/s and 370 PH/s, respectively, as at June 30, 2023, to 580 EH/s and 355 PH/s, respectively, as at June 30, 2024, as well as the halving which took place in April 2024, reducing the amount of newly issued bitcoin per block from 6.25 BTC to 3.125 BTC.

Cost of Revenue

Operating costs during the three months ended June 30, 2024, were \$1.8 million compared to \$1.4 million during the three months ended June 30, 2023, an increase of \$0.4 million. The increase was largely due to higher hosting and electricity rates during the three months ended June 30, 2024, compared to the three months ended June 30, 2023.

Depreciation expense (cost of revenue) during the three months ended June 30, 2024, was \$1.9 million compared to \$1.7 million during the three months ended June 30, 2023, an increase of \$0.2 million. The increase was primarily due to the deployment of additional machines as we increased our hash rate from 247 PH/s as at June 30, 2023, to 403 PH/s as at June 30, 2024 and additional depreciation on right-of-use assets recognized in the latter half of 2023 that had an impact on the three and six months ended June 30, 2024.

Realized Gain (Loss) on Sale of Digital Currencies

Realized gains on the sale of digital currencies during the three months ended June 30, 2024, were \$0.2 million compared to less than \$0.1 million loss during the three months ended June 30, 2023, an increase of \$0.2 million. The increase was primarily due to an increase in the average price of bitcoin from US\$28,011 during the three months ended June 30, 2023, to US\$65,687 during the three months ended June 30, 2024.

Interest Expense

Interest expense during the three months ended June 30, 2024, was \$0.3 million compared to \$0.6 million during the three months ended June 30, 2023, a decrease of \$0.3 million. The decrease was primarily due to debt settlements we made throughout fiscal year 2023 which retired a total of \$14.1 million of debt in exchange for cash prepayments and share grants to certain creditors.

Professional Fees

Professional fees during the three months ended June 30, 2024, were \$0.3 million compared to \$0.1 million during the three months ended June 30, 2023, an increase of \$0.2 million. The increase was due to additional legal, accounting, valuation, and consulting fees we incurred during the three months ended June 30, 2024, in connection with our merger with Kungsleden.

Share-Based Compensation

Management's Discussion and Analysis

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2024

(Expressed in Canadian dollars, unless otherwise noted)

Share-based compensation during the three months ended June 30, 2024, was \$0.2 million compared to \$0.5 million during the three months ended June 30, 2023, a decrease of \$0.3 million. The decrease was due to a reversal of \$0.1 million share-based compensation in relation to forfeited stock options and the gradual decrease of share-based compensation with graded vesting terms, as most of the equity instruments granted in prior reporting periods have vested as at June 30, 2024.

Foreign Exchange Gain (Losses)

Foreign exchange gain during the three months ended June 30, 2024, was \$0.5 million compared to a foreign exchange loss of \$1.2 million during the three months ended June 30, 2023, an increase of \$1.7 million. The increase was due primarily to the strengthening of the US dollar against the Canadian dollar during the three months ended June 30, 2024, compared to the opposite trend during the three months ended June 30, 2023.

Other Income

Other income during the three months ended June 30, 2024, was \$0.5 million compared to \$nil during the three months ended June 30, 2023, an increase of \$0.5 million. The increase was due to a refund we received from an audit reassessment completed by a state-level department of revenue during the three months ended June 30, 2024. We received no such refund during the three months ended June 30, 2023.

The following table presents information about the results of our operations during the six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023:

	June 30,	June 30,	Variance	Variance
Six months ended	2024	2023	(\$)	(%)
Revenue	\$ 7,163,972	\$ 4,910,182	2,253,790	46%
Cost of revenue				
Operating costs	(3,909,186)	(2,822,053)	(1,087,133)	39%
Depreciation	(3,817,296)	(2,907,187)	(910,109)	31%
Gross profit	(562,510)	(819,058)		
Realized gain (loss) on sale of digital currencies	788,145	(34,099)	822,244	-2,411%
Net loss before operating expenses	225,635	(853,157)		
Operating Expenses				
Director fees	84,684	60,921	23,763	39%
Depreciation	-	5,440	(5,440)	-100%
Interest expense	525,200	1,453,848	(928,648)	-64%
Management and consulting fees	126,487	72,915	53,572	73%
Office and administration	247,381	243,756	3,625	1%
Professional fees	571,761	228,004	343,757	151%
Salaries and wages	369,915	320,123	49,792	16%
Share-based compensation	183,061	994,302	(811,241)	-82%
Travel	30,841	27,569	3,272	12%
Total operating expenses	\$ 2,139,330	\$ 3,406,878		
Other expenses				
Foreign exchange gain (loss)	1,703,010	(1,206,104)	2,909,114	-241%
Interest income	53,735	45,009	8,726	19%
Write down of investment	-	(32,693)	32,693	-100%
Other expense	(7,138)	-	(7,138)	100%
Gain on sale of coupons and credits	-	264,362	(264,362)	-100%
Other income	528,008	_	528,008	100%
Net loss for the period	\$ 363,920	\$ (5,189,461)		
Translation adjustment	(1,262,915)	835,589	(2,098,504)	-251%
Revaluation gain on digital currencies	(3,648)	54,893	(58,541)	-107%
Total comprehensive loss for the period	\$ (902,643)	\$ (4,298,979)		

Management's Discussion and Analysis

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2024

(Expressed in Canadian dollars, unless otherwise noted)

Comparative Results for the six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023

Bitcoin Production

Our mining operations produced 91.30 bitcoin during the six months ended June 30, 2024, compared to 141.65 bitcoin during the six months ended June 30, 2023, a decrease of 50.35 bitcoin. The decrease was due primarily to an increase in network hash rate, from 382 EH/s as at June 30, 2023, to 580 EH/s as at June 30, 2024, as well as the halving which took place in April 2024, reducing the amount of newly issued bitcoin per block from 6.25 BTC to 3.125 BTC. The effect of network hash rate growth and the halving was exacerbated by the reduction of our own hash rate from 370 PH/s as at June 30, 2023, to 355 PH/s as at June 30, 2024, as a result of our ongoing underclocking efforts.

Revenue

Revenue during the six months ended June 30, 2024, was \$7.2 million compared to \$4.9 million during the six months ended June 30, 2023, an increase of \$2.3 million. The increase was due to an increase in the average price of bitcoin from US\$25,471 during the six months ended June 30, 2023, to US\$59,633 during the six months ended June 30, 2024. The increase in the average price of bitcoin was partially offset by an increase in network hash rate and a decrease in our own hash rate, from 382 EH/s and 370 PH/s, respectively, as at June 30, 2023, to 580 EH/s and 355 PH/s, respectively, as at June 30, 2024, as well as the halving which took place in April 2024, reducing the amount of newly issued bitcoin per block from 6.25 BTC to 3.125 BTC.

Cost of Revenue

Operating costs during the six months ended June 30, 2024, were \$3.9 million compared to \$2.8 million during the six months ended June 30, 2023, an increase of \$1.1 million. The increase was largely due to higher hosting and electricity rates during the six months ended June 30, 2024, compared to the six months ended June 30, 2023.

Depreciation expense (cost of revenue) during the six months ended June 30, 2024, was \$3.8 million compared to \$2.9 million during the six months ended June 30, 2023, an increase of \$0.9 million. The increase was primarily due to the deployment of additional machines as we increased our hash rate from 247 PH/s as at June 30, 2023, to 403 PH/s as at June 30, 2024 and additional depreciation on right-of-use assets recognized in the latter half of 2023 that had an impact on the three and six months ended June 30, 2024.

Realized Gain (Loss) on Sale of Digital Currencies

Realized gains on the sale of digital currencies during the six months ended June 30, 2024, were \$0.8 million compared to a loss of less than \$0.1 million during the six months ended June 30, 2023, an increase of \$0.8 million. The increase was primarily due to an increase in the average price of bitcoin from US\$25,443 during the six months ended June 30, 2023, to US\$59,633 during the six months ended June 30, 2024.

Interest Expense

Interest expense during the six months ended June 30, 2024, was \$0.5 million compared to \$1.4 million during the six months ended June 30, 2023, a decrease of \$0.9 million. The decrease was primarily due to debt settlements we made throughout fiscal year 2023 which retired a total of \$14.1 million of debt in exchange for cash prepayments and share grants to certain creditors.

Professional Fees

Professional fees during the six months ended June 30, 2024, were \$0.6 million compared to \$0.2 million during the six months ended June 30, 2023, an increase of \$0.4 million. The increase was due to additional legal, accounting, valuation, and consulting fees we incurred during the six months ended June 30, 2024, in connection with our merger with Kungsleden.

Share-Based Compensation

Share-based compensation during the six months ended June 30, 2024, was \$0.2 million compared to \$1.0 million during the six months ended June 30, 2023, a decrease of \$0.8 million. The decrease was due to a reversal of

Management's Discussion and Analysis

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2024

(Expressed in Canadian dollars, unless otherwise noted)

\$0.1 million share-based compensation in relation to forfeited stock options and the gradual decrease of share-based compensation with graded vesting terms, as most of the equity instruments granted in prior reporting periods have vested as at June 30, 2024.

Foreign Exchange Gain

Foreign exchange gain during the six months ended June 30, 2024, was \$1.7 million compared to a foreign exchange loss of \$1.2 million during the six months ended June 30, 2023, an increase of \$2.9 million. The increase was due primarily to the strengthening of the US dollar against the Canadian dollar during the six months ended June 30, 2024, compared to the opposite trend during the six months ended June 30, 2023.

Gain on Sale of Coupons and Credits

We recorded no gains from the sale of coupons and credits during the six months ended June 30, 2024, compared to \$0.3 million during the six months ended June 30, 2023, a decrease of \$0.3 million. The coupons and credits sold during the six months ended June 30, 2023, were a one-time award from a supplier received during fiscal year 2022, and we have received no such awards in the periods since.

Other income

Other income during the six months ended June 30, 2024, was \$0.5 million compared to \$nil during the six months ended June 30, 2023, an increase of \$0.5 million. The increase was due to a refund we received from an audit reassessment completed by a state-level department of revenue during the six months ended June 30, 2024. We received no such refund during the six months ended June 30, 2023.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

We used \$4.3 million of cash in our operating activities during the six months ended June 30, 2024. As at June 30, 2024, we recorded cash and cash equivalents of \$1.0 million, total bitcoin of \$4.0 million (46.97 bitcoin), total shareholders' equity of \$8.4 million, and an accumulated deficit of \$55.8 million. For the fiscal year ended December 31, 2023, we funded our operations using proceeds from debt and equity financings consummated during the 2021 and 2022 fiscal years, as well as through sales of bitcoin generated by our mining operations. During the six months ended June 30, 2024, we continued to utilize proceeds from sales of bitcoin generated by our mining activities to support operating expenses.

During the six months ended June 30, 2024, we sold 79.28 bitcoin for proceeds of approximately \$6.0 million. For the foreseeable future, we expect to liquidate bitcoin in sufficient quantities to at least cover our cash obligations in each period and retain any remaining bitcoin on our balance sheet indefinitely.

As at June 30, 2024, we had received and deployed all bitcoin mining machines purchased in the Bitmain futures orders we entered into in November 2021. At this time, we have no contractually obligated capital expenditures associated with expansion of our bitcoin mining operations.

Management expects to incur ongoing capital expenditures in the next 12 months related to the purchase of new bitcoin mining machines and the acquisition or development of its own data centers. Management expects these initiatives will require resources beyond the Company's existing financial resources as at the date hereof. Management believes that the Company's existing financial resources, combined with projected cash and bitcoin inflows from mining activities, will be sufficient to enable the Company to meet its operating and capital requirements for at least 12 months from the date hereof.

Cash Flows

The following table summarizes our sources and uses of cash during the six months ended June 30, 2024, and 2023:

	 Six months ended			
Cash provided by (used in):	June 30, 2024		June 30, 2023	
Operating activities	\$ (4,303,979)	\$	(3,003,051)	
Investing activities	5,501,185		4,030,096	
Financing activities	(936,419)		(519,692)	

Management's Discussion and Analysis

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2024

(Expressed in Canadian dollars, unless otherwise noted)

Increase (decrease) in cash	\$ 260,787 \$	507,353

Operating Activities

Net cash used by operating activities during the six months ended June 30, 2024, was \$4.3 million compared to \$3.0 million during the six months ended June 30, 2023, an increase of \$1.3 million. Net income improved by \$5.6 million to \$0.4 million during the six months ended June 30, 2024, from a net loss of \$5.2 million during the six months ended June 30, 2024, changes in non-cash working capital components included a decrease in accrued receivables of \$1.2 million and a decrease in digital currencies of \$2.0 million.

Investing Activities

We generated \$5.5 million of cash through our investing activities during the six months ended June 30, 2024, compared to \$4.0 million during the six months ended June 30, 2023, an increase of \$1.5 million. The increase was primarily due to an increase in the average price of bitcoin from US\$25,443 during the six months ended June 30, 2023, to US\$59,633 during the six months ended June 30, 2024, which increased the value of our bitcoin mining rewards and the proceeds we received from bitcoin sales by extension. Proceeds from bitcoin sales totaled \$6.1 million during the six months ended June 30, 2024, compared to \$4.1 million during the six months ended June 30, 2023, an increase of \$2.0 million. This increase was partially offset by a one-time \$0.5 million purchase of bitcoin using proceeds from a tax refund we received during the six months ended June 30, 2024.

Financing Activities

Net cash used in financing activities was \$1.0 million during the six months ended June 30, 2024, compared to less than \$0.5 million during the six months ended June 30, 2023, a decrease of \$0.5 million. This decrease was due to higher payments on new lease obligations entered in the latter half of fiscal year 2023, which had no effect on the six months ended June 30, 2023.

Outstanding Share Data

As at August 27, 2024, 6,253,429 multiple voting shares; 238,094,643 subordinate voting shares; 3,505,364 stock options; 1,042,141 restricted share units; 50,257,200 warrants; and 887,682 broker warrants (each broker warrant can be exercised into one broker unit comprised of one common share and one warrant) were issued and outstanding. There are voluntary and TSX-V-imposed resale restrictions on certain of these securities.

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

As at June 30, 2024, and the date of this MD&A, we have no off-balance sheet arrangements.

Related Party Transactions

On March 28, 2024, Mr. Sean Ty resigned as Chief Financial Officer and was replaced by Mr. Inar Kamaletdinov.

As at June 30, 2024, we owe a balance of \$12,966 to a company controlled by the Chief Financial Officer of the Company and \$7,127 to a trust controlled by the Chief Executive Officer. The balances are recorded within accounts payable and accrued liabilities.

As at June 30, 2024, we have receivables of \$nil (December 31, 2023 - \$101,518) in connection with payroll tax liabilities for RSU grants issued to management. The outstanding balance was fully repaid during the three months ended June 30, 2024. The interest rate charged to these loans was 110% of the applicable federal rates derived from the Internal Revenue Agency.

Non-IFRS Measures and Ratios

In addition to financial measures presented under IFRS, we consistently evaluate our use of and calculation of the non-IFRS financial measures, such as "Expected Break-Even Hash Price" and "Expected Cost Per Bitcoin."

Hash price is an expression of daily revenue per unit of bitcoin mining hash rate. Hash price is computed by dividing total bitcoin mining revenue per day (denominated in USD) by the total Bitcoin network hash rate (denominated in petahashes per second, or PH/s). Bitcoin mining data provider Hashrate Index offers historical

Management's Discussion and Analysis

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2024

(Expressed in Canadian dollars, unless otherwise noted)

and current views of hash price at the following website: https://data.hashrateindex.com/network-data/btc. Expected Break-Even Hash Price is an estimate of the level of daily revenue produced by one PH/s of hash rate at which our machines cease to produce gross profit. We compute Expected Break-Even Hash Price by dividing expected daily direct mining costs by expected net hash rate of our machines. Expected daily direct mining costs are based on expected power draw of the Company's machines and the contracted hosting/power rate for those machines (excluding non-cash costs such as depreciation). Expected net hash rate deducts any of our hash rate which is contracted to hosting partners as part of a revenue share agreement. The Expected Break-Even Hash Price can be compared against current spot hash price to determine the profitability of each of our sites based on current bitcoin mining conditions.

Estimated Cost Per Bitcoin is an estimate of the go-forward direct cash cost that we will incur for each bitcoin we mine over a given period. We compute our cost per bitcoin by dividing expected direct mining costs by expected gross bitcoin production during a given period. Expected direct mining costs are based on the expected power draw of our machines and the contracted hosting/power rate for those machines (excluding non-cash costs such as depreciation). Expected gross bitcoin production is based on the expected gross hash rate of our machines, current network hash rate, and the current level of transaction fees.

We believe Expected Break-Even Hash Price and Expected Cost Per Bitcoin can be important financial measures because they allow management, investors, and our board of directors to evaluate and compare our operating results from period-to-period by making such adjustments.

Expected Break-Even Hash Price and Expected Cost Per Bitcoin are provided in addition to, and should not be considered to be a substitute for, or superior to, other measures of profitability, operating efficiency, or performance under IFRS. Expected Break-Even Hash Price and Expected Cost Per Bitcoin have limitations as analytical tools, and one should not consider such measures either in isolation or as substitutes for analyzing our results as reported under IFRS.

Business Risks and Uncertainties

Our business involves significant risks and uncertainties, some of which are described below. You should carefully consider the risks and uncertainties described below, together with all of the other information in this MD&A and our Financial Statements. The risks and uncertainties described below are not the only ones we face. Additional risk and uncertainties that we are unaware of or that we deem immaterial may also become important factors that adversely affect our business. The realization of any of these risks and uncertainties could have a material adverse effect on our reputation, business, financial condition, results of operations, growth, and future prospects, as well as our ability to accomplish our strategic objectives. In that event, the market price of our common stock could decline and you could lose part or all of your investment.

Limited Operating History

We have a limited operating history upon which an evaluation of the Company and its prospects can be based. In particular, the Company has a limited history with its mining operations and remains in the early stage of development. The Company is subject to many risks common to venture enterprises, including undercapitalization, cash shortages, limitations with respect to personnel, financial and other resources and the lack of revenues. There is no assurance that the Company will be successful in achieving a return on shareholders' investment or meeting other metrics of success.

The Company is dependent on retained earnings for substantially all of its working capital needs, and there is no assurance that additional funding will be available to it for further development and growth. There can be no assurance that the Company will be able to obtain adequate financing in the future or that the terms of such financing will be favorable.

The Company incurs substantial expenses in the establishment and operating of its business. A significant portion of the Company's financial resources have been and will continue to be directed to the development of its business and related activities. The success of the Company will ultimately depend on its ability to generate cash from its business. There is no assurance that the required funds will be available for future expansion of the Company's business. If the Company does not have access to the required funds to continue the operation and

Management's Discussion and Analysis

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2024

(Expressed in Canadian dollars, unless otherwise noted)

development of its business and operational activities, and to the extent that it does not generate cash flow and income, the Company's long-term viability may be materially and adversely affected.

Business Risks and Uncertainties

There are a number of risk factors associated with Cathedra and its business. Shareholders should carefully consider each of the risks described below. Cathedra's success will depend on a number of things, including the expertise, ability, judgment, discretion, integrity and execution of its management. The risks and uncertainties below are not the only ones facing Cathedra. Additional risks and uncertainties not presently known to Cathedra or that it currently considers immaterial may also impair the Company's business operations and cause the value of the Company to decline. If any of the following risks actually occur, Cathedra's business may be harmed and its financial condition may suffer significantly.

Liquidity and Future Financing Risk

Cathedra may require additional financing in order to fund future operations and expansion plans. The Company's ability to secure any required financing to sustain operations and expansion plans will depend in part upon prevailing capital market conditions and business success. There can be no assurance that Cathedra will be successful in its efforts to secure any additional financing or additional financing on terms satisfactory to management. Moreover, future activities may require the Company to alter its capitalization significantly and, if additional financing is raised through issuances of equity or convertible debt securities, existing shareholders could suffer significant dilution, and any new equity securities issued could have rights, preferences, and privileges superior to those of current holders of the Common Shares. The inability of the Company to access sufficient capital for its operation could have a material adverse effect on the Company's financial condition and results of operations.

In addition, from time to time, the Company may enter into transactions to acquire assets or the shares of other corporations. These transactions may be financed wholly or partially with debt, which may temporarily increase the Company's debt levels above industry standards. Any debt financing secured in the future could involve restrictive covenants relating to capital raising activities and other financial and operational matters, which may make it more difficult for the Company to obtain additional capital and to pursue business opportunities, including potential acquisitions.

Going Concern Risk

The Cathedra Financial Statements have been prepared using accounting principles applicable to a going concern which assumes an entity will continue in operation for the foreseeable future and will be able to realize its assets and discharge its liabilities in the normal course of business. Cathedra's future operations are dependent upon the identification and successful completion of equity or debt financing and the achievement of profitable operations. There can be no assurances that the Company will be successful in completing equity or debt financing or in achieving its growth plans. The Cathedra Financial Statements do not give effect to any adjustments relating to the carrying values and classification of assets and liabilities that would be necessary should it be unable to continue as a going concern.

Cash Flow Risk

The Company may sell its coins to pay for expenses incurred, irrespective of then-current coin prices. Consequently, Cathedra's coins may be sold at a time when the price is low, resulting in a negative effect on its profitability. The Company believes that the risk of this outcome is preferred over potentially greater risks of holding coin inventories and speculating in the price of coins.

Access to Power and Electricity Rate Risks

The Company's operations are dependent on its ability to maintain reliable and economical sources of power in order to run its cryptocurrency mining assets. While the Company believes its source of power is reliable and current regional infrastructure limits the likelihood of power interruptions, any suspension of its power supply could result in a material and adverse effect on the Company. The Company conducts cryptocurrency mining at its data center in Washington State. The Grant County Public Utility District ("GCPUD") is the electricity supplier to the Company's Washington State Operation. The cost of electricity offered by GCPUD is available online and

Management's Discussion and Analysis

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2024

(Expressed in Canadian dollars, unless otherwise noted)

is summarized in the GCPUD's rate schedules. The Company's current and future operations, anticipated growth, and sustainability of hydroelectricity at economic prices for the purposes of cryptocurrency mining in Washington poses certain risks. There is no assurance that a particular electricity rate structure will remain in effect and the Company's electricity supplier, GCPUD, is under no obligation to lock in rates for any period of time.

Any further increases to the Company's hosting or electricity rates at its data center operation may limit the profitability of its cryptocurrency mining operations and have a material and adverse effect on the Company's profitability. Any interruption of electrical supply would also have a material and adverse effect on the Company's business.

Regulatory Requirements

Governmental regulation may affect the Company's activities and the Company may be affected to varying degrees by government policies and regulations. Any changes in regulations or shifts in political conditions are beyond the control of the Company and may adversely affect its business. Governments may take regulatory action that may increase the cost and/or subject cryptocurrency mining companies to additional regulation.

The operations of the Company may also require licenses and permits from various governmental authorities. There can be no assurance that the Company will be able to obtain all necessary licenses and permits that may be required.

The Company's operations will be subject to environmental regulations, which make operations expensive or prohibitive. The continued evolvement of environmental regulations may lead to the imposition of stricter standards, more diligent enforcement, and heavier fines and penalties for non-compliance. The cost of compliance with changes in governmental regulations has the potential to reduce the profitability of operations or cause delays in the development of mining projects.

Cryptocurrency Industry Risks

The further development and acceptance of the cryptocurrency industry is subject to a variety of factors that are difficult to evaluate. The slowing or stopping of the development or acceptance of cryptocurrency may adversely affect an investment in the Company. Cryptocurrency may be used, among other things, to buy and sell goods and services which is a new and rapidly evolving industry subject to a high degree of uncertainty. The factors that affect the further development of the cryptocurrency industry include: (i) continued worldwide growth in the adoption and use of cryptocurrency; (ii) government and quasi-government regulation of cryptocurrency and their use, or restrictions on or regulation of access to and operation of cryptocurrency systems; (iii) changes in customer demographics and public tastes and preferences; (iv) the availability and popularity of other forms or methods of buying and selling goods and services, including new means of using fiat currencies; (v) the wide-spread adoption of cryptocurrency to hedge against economic instability and inflation; and (vi) general economic conditions and the regulatory environment relating to cryptocurrency. A decline in the popularity or acceptance of cryptocurrency would harm the business and affairs of the Company.

Risk of Loss, Theft, or Restriction on Access

Although the Company stores its coins offline, there is a risk that some of the Company's coins could be lost or stolen. Any of these events may adversely affect the Company's operations and, consequently, the Company's profitability.

Cryptocurrencies are controllable only by the possessor of both the unique public and private keys relating to the local or online digital wallet in which they are held. The Company publishes the public key relating to its digital wallets when it verifies the receipt of cryptocurrency transfers and disseminates such information into the network but needs to safeguard the private keys relating to such digital wallets. To the extent such private keys are lost, destroyed or otherwise compromised, the Company will be unable to access its coins and such private keys cannot be restored. Any loss of private keys relating to the Company's digital wallets could adversely affect the Company's investments and profitability.

Bitcoin transactions are irrevocable and stolen or incorrectly transferred bitcoin may be irretrievable. Bitcoin transactions are not reversible without the consent and active participation of the recipient of the transaction. Once a transaction has been verified and recorded in a block that is added to the blockchain, an incorrect transfer

Management's Discussion and Analysis

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2024

(Expressed in Canadian dollars, unless otherwise noted)

of bitcoin or a theft of bitcoin generally will not be reversible, and the Company may not be capable of seeking compensation for any such transfer or theft. To the extent that the Company is unable to seek a corrective transaction with the third party or is incapable of identifying the third party that has received the Company's bitcoin through error or theft, the Company will be unable to revert or otherwise recover incorrectly transferred bitcoin. The Company will also be unable to convert or recover bitcoin transferred to uncontrolled accounts.

Risk of Malicious Actors

If a malicious actor or botnet (a volunteer or hacked collection of computers controlled by networked software coordinating the actions of the computers) obtains a majority of the processing power dedicated to "mining", it may be able to alter the blockchain on which cryptocurrency transactions rely. In such circumstances, the malicious actor or botnet could control, exclude or modify the ordering of transactions, though it could not generate new cryptocurrency or transactions using such control. The malicious actor or botnet could double spend its own cryptocurrency and prevent the confirmation of other users' transactions for so long as it maintains control. Such changes could have a material and adverse effect on the Company's operations.

Risk of Reduced Incentives

As the number of bitcoin awarded for solving a block in the blockchain decreases, the incentive for miners to contribute processing power to the Bitcoin network (the "Network") will transition from a set reward to transaction fees. In order to incentivize miners to continue to contribute processing power to the Network, the Network may either formally or informally transition from a set reward to transaction fees earned upon solving for a block. If miners demand higher transaction fees to record transactions in the blockchain or a software upgrade automatically charges fees for all transactions, the cost of using bitcoin may increase and the marketplace may be reluctant to accept bitcoin as a means of payment. Existing users may be motivated to switch from bitcoin to another digital currency or back to fiat currency. Decreased use and demand for cryptocurrencies may adversely affect their value and result in a reduction in cryptocurrencies index price and, consequently, the price of the Company's common shares.

Facility Development Risk

The continued development of existing and planned facilities is subject to various factors and may be delayed or adversely affected by such factors beyond the Company's control, including delays in the delivery or installation of equipment by suppliers, difficulties in integrating new equipment into existing infrastructure, shortages in materials or labour, defects in design or construction, diversion of management resources, insufficient funding, or other resource constraints. Actual costs for development may exceed the Company's planned budget. Delays, cost overruns, changes in market circumstances and other factors may result in different outcomes than those intended.

Risk of Non-Availability of Insurance

When considered practical to do so, the Company will maintain insurance against risks in the operation of its business and in amounts that it believes to be reasonable. Such insurance, however, will contain exclusions and limitations on coverage. There can be no assurance that such insurance will continue to be available, will be available at economically acceptable premiums or will be adequate to cover any resulting liability. The novelty of the industry may impair the ability of the Company to acquire adequate insurance coverage for risks associated with its operations. The occurrence of an event that is not covered, in full or in part, by insurance may cause substantial economic damage to the Company. In some cases, such as with respect to environmental risks, coverage is not available or considered too expensive relative to the perceived risk.

Bitcoin Network Risks

The open-source structure of the Network protocol means that the core developers of the Network and other contributors are generally not directly compensated for their contributions in maintaining and developing the Network protocol. A failure to properly monitor and upgrade the Network protocol could damage the Network.

The core developers of the Network can propose amendments to the Network's source code through software upgrades that alter the protocols and software of the Network and the properties of Bitcoin, including the irreversibility of transactions and limitations on the mining of new bitcoin. Proposals for upgrades and related

Management's Discussion and Analysis

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2024

(Expressed in Canadian dollars, unless otherwise noted)

discussions take place on online forums, including www.github.com and www.bitcointalk.org. To the extent that a significant majority of the users on the Network install such software upgrade(s), the Network would be subject to new protocols and software.

The acceptance of the Network software patches or upgrades by a significant, but not overwhelming, percentage of the users and miners in the Network could result in a "fork" in the blockchain underlying the Network, result in the operation of two separate networks. Without an official developer or group of developers that formally control the Network, any individual can download the Network software and make desired modifications, which are proposed to users and miners on the Network through software downloads and upgrades, typically posted to Bitcoin development forums. A substantial majority of miners and Bitcoin users must consent to such software modifications by downloading the altered software of upgrade; otherwise, the modifications do not become a part of the Network. Since the Network's inception, modifications to the Network have been accepted by the vast majority of users and miners, ensuring that the Bitcoin network remains a coherent economic system.

If, however, a proposed modification is not accepted by a vast majority of miners and users but is nonetheless accepted by a substantial population of participations in the Network, a "fork" in the blockchain underlying the Network could develop, resulting in two separate Bitcoin networks. Such a fork in the blockchain typically would be addressed by community-led efforts to merge the forked blockchain, and several prior forks have been so merged. However, in some cases, there may be a permanent "hard fork" in the blockchain, and a new cryptocurrency may be formed as a result of that "hard fork". For example, Bitcoin Cash™ was created through a fork in the blockchain. Where such forks occur on the blockchain, the Company will follow the chain with the greatest proof of work in the fork.

Momentum Pricing Risk

Momentum pricing typically is associated with growth stocks and other assets whose valuation, as determined by the investing public, accounts for anticipated future appreciation in value. Cryptocurrency market prices are determined primarily using data from various exchanges, over-the-counter markets, and derivative platforms. Momentum pricing may have resulted, and may continue to result, in speculation regarding future appreciation in the value of cryptocurrencies, inflating and making their market prices more volatile. As a result, cryptocurrency prices may be more likely to fluctuate in value due to changing investor confidence in the future appreciation (or depreciation) in their market prices, which could adversely affect the value of the Company's inventory and/or revenues, thereby having a material and adverse effect on the Company's business.

Cryptocurrency Exchange Risk

To the extent that cryptocurrency exchanges or other trading venues are involved in fraud or experience security failures or other operational issues, this could result in a reduction in cryptocurrency prices.

Cryptocurrency market prices depend, directly or indirectly, on the prices set on exchanges and other trading venues, which are new and, in most cases, largely unregulated as compared to established, regulated exchanges for securities, derivatives and other commodities. For example, during the past three years, a number of bitcoin exchanges have been closed due to fraud, business failure or security breaches. In many of these instances, the customers of the closed cryptocurrency exchanges were not compensated or made whole for the partial or complete loss of their account balances in such exchanges. While smaller exchanges are less likely to have the infrastructure and capitalization that provide the larger exchanges with additional stability, larger exchanges may be more likely to be appealing targets for hackers and "malware" (i.e., software used or programmed by attackers to disrupt computer operation, gather sensitive information or gain access to private computer systems) and may be more likely to be targets of regulatory enforcement action. Such attacks to cryptocurrency exchanges may have a material and adverse effect on the price of cryptocurrencies, and accordingly, the Company's operations.

Banking Risk

A number of companies that provide Bitcoin- and/or other cryptocurrency-related services have been unable to find banks that are willing to provide them with bank accounts and banking services. Similarly, a number of such companies have had their existing bank accounts closed by their banks. Banks may refuse to provide bank accounts and other banking services to Bitcoin- and/or other cryptocurrency-related companies or companies that accept cryptocurrencies for a number of reasons, such as perceived compliance risks or costs. Many

Management's Discussion and Analysis

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2024

(Expressed in Canadian dollars, unless otherwise noted)

businesses that provide Bitcoin- and/or other cryptocurrency-related services may continue to have difficulty in finding banks willing to provide them with bank accounts and other banking services which may be decrease the usefulness of cryptocurrencies as a payment system. The inability to secure banking services may also harm public perception of cryptocurrencies or could decrease its usefulness and harm its public perception in the future. Similarly, the usefulness of cryptocurrencies as a payment system and the public perception of cryptocurrencies could be damaged if banks were to close the accounts of many or of a few key businesses providing Bitcoin- and/or other cryptocurrency-related services. This could decrease the market prices of cryptocurrencies and have a material and adverse effect on the Company's business.

Risk of System Failure

The Company's operations will be dependent on its own and third-party operators' ability to maintain its equipment in effective working order and to protect its systems against cyber security breaches, damage from fire, natural disaster, power loss, telecommunications failure or similar events. Security procedures implemented by the Company are technical and complex, and the Company depends on the security procedures to protect the storage, acceptance and distribution of data relating to its inventory or cryptocurrencies. The Company's third-party operators' security procedures may not protect against all errors, software flaws (i.e., bugs) or vulnerabilities. Defects in the security procedures may only be discovered after a failure in the Company's mining operations or safekeeping and storage of its inventory of cryptocurrencies. While the Company will continually review and seek to upgrade its technical infrastructure and provide for certain system redundancies and backup power to limit the likelihood of systems overload or failure, any damage, failure or delay that causes interruptions in the Company's operations could have a material and adverse effect on the Company's business.

Technological System Risk

The success of the Company is dependent on the accuracy, proper use and continuing development of its technological systems, including its business systems and operational platforms. The Company's ability to effectively use the information generated by its information technology systems, as well as its success in implementing new systems and upgrades, may affect its ability to maximize the efficiency of its miners.

As technological change occurs, the security threats to the Company's bitcoin and mining systems will likely adapt and previously unknown threats may emerge. The Company's third-party operators' ability to adopt technology in response to changing security needs or trends may pose a challenge to the Company's business. To the extent that the Company's third-party operators are unable to identify and mitigate or stop new security threats, the Company's cryptocurrencies may be subject to theft, loss destruction or other attack, which would have a material and adverse effect on the Company' business.

Competitive Risk

The Company will compete with other users and/or companies that are mining cryptocurrencies and other financial vehicles, possibly including securities backed by or linked to cryptocurrencies through entities similar to the Company, or exchange-traded funds (ETFs). Market and financial conditions, and other conditions beyond the Company's control, may make it more attractive to invest in other financial vehicles, or to invest in cryptocurrencies directly, which could limit the market for the Company's Shares and reduce their liquidity.

Technological Obsolescence Risk

To remain competitive, the Company will continue to invest in hardware and equipment required for maintaining the Company's activities. Should competitors introduce new services/software embodying new technologies, the Company recognizes its hardware and equipment and its underlying technology may become obsolete and require substantial capital to replace such equipment.

Hardware Supply Risk

The increase in interest and demand for cryptocurrencies may lead to a shortage of capable hardware as individuals and businesses purchase equipment for mining and other cryptocurrency-related uses. Equipment will also require replacement from time to time and any shortages of bitcoin mining machines or graphics processing units may lead to unnecessary downtime as the Company searches for replacement equipment.

Management's Discussion and Analysis

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2024

(Expressed in Canadian dollars, unless otherwise noted)

Risk of Equipment Breakdown

The Company purchased cryptocurrency mining machines in connection to the acquisition of its data center operation in Washington State and the Kentucky and Tennessee Mines. It is possible that serious defects or deficiencies could arise in these machines, which would make it difficult or impossible for the Company to meet its expected operational levels and could result in a material and adverse effect on the Company's business.

Profit Risk

Further development and acquisitions of server farms and the ongoing operation of the Company's existing data centers will require additional capital and monthly expenses. The Company's operating expenses and capital expenditures may increase in subsequent years as necessary consultants, personnel and equipment associated with the maintenance of the data center in Washington State and any other mining facility the Company may acquire are added. There is no assurance that the Company will be successful in obtaining the required financing for these or other purposes, including for general working capital.

There can be no assurance that the Company will generate net profits in future periods. Further, there can be no assurance that the Company will be cash flow positive in future periods. In the event that the Company fails to achieve profitability in future periods, the value of the Company's Common Shares may decline. In addition, if the Company is unable to achieve or maintain positive cash flows, the Company would be required to seek additional financing, which may not be available on favorable terms, if at all.

Third-Party Risk

The Company relies on services and software developed and maintained by third-party vendors. The Company also expects that it may incorporate in the future software from third-party vendors and open-source software. The Company's business may be disrupted if this software, or functional equivalents of this software, were either no longer available to the Company or no longer offered to it on commercially reasonable terms. In either instance, the Company would be required to redesign services to function with alternate third-party software or open-source software.

Intellectual Property Risk

The Company cannot assure its shareholders that its activities will not infringe on patents, trademarks or other intellectual property rights owned by others. If the Company is required to defend itself against intellectual property rights claims, it may spend significant time and effort and incur significant litigation costs, regardless of whether such claims have merit. If the Company is found to have infringed on the patents, trademarks or other intellectual property rights of others, the Company may also be subject to substantial claims for damages or a requirement to cease the use of such disputed intellectual property, which could have an adverse effect on its operations. Such litigation or claims and the consequences that could follow could distract management of the Company from the ordinary operation of its business and could increase costs of doing business, resulting in a material adverse impact on the business, financial condition or results of operations of the Company.

Contractual Risk

The Company is a party to various contracts and it is always possible that the other contracting parties may not fully perform their obligations.

Unforeseen Expenses

While the Company is not aware of any expenses that may need to be incurred that have not been taken into account, if such expenses were subsequently incurred, the Company's forecasted uses of funds and other budgets may be adversely affected.

Geopolitical Risk

Crises may motivate large-scale purchases of cryptocurrencies which could increase the price of cryptocurrencies rapidly. This may increase the likelihood of a subsequent price decrease as crisis-driven purchasing behavior wanes, adversely affecting the value of the Company's digital currency inventory.

Management's Discussion and Analysis

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2024

(Expressed in Canadian dollars, unless otherwise noted)

The possibility of large-scale purchases of cryptocurrencies in times of crisis may have a short-term positive impact on the price of bitcoin. For example, in March 2013, a report of uncertainty in the economy of the Republic of Cyprus and the imposition of capital controls by Cypriote banks motivated individuals in Cyprus and other countries with similar economic situations to purchase bitcoin. This resulted in a significant short-term positive impact on the price of cryptocurrencies. However, as the purchasing activity of individuals in this situation waned, speculative investors engaged in significant sales of cryptocurrencies, which significantly decreased the price of cryptocurrencies. Crises of this nature in the future may erode investors' confidence in the stability of cryptocurrencies and may impair their price performance which would, in turn, adversely affect the Company.

As an alternative to fiat currencies that are backed by central governments, cryptocurrencies, which are relatively new, are subject to supply and demand forces based upon the desirability of an alternative, decentralized means of buying and selling goods and services, and it is unclear how such supply and demand will be impacted by geopolitical events. Nevertheless, political or economic crises may motivate large-scale acquisitions or sales of cryptocurrencies either globally or locally. Large-scale sales of cryptocurrencies would result in a reduction in their market prices and adversely affect the Company's operations and profitability.

Litigation Risk

The Company may from time to time be involved in various claims, legal proceedings and disputes arising in the ordinary course of business. If the Company is unable to resolve these disputes favorably, it may have a material and adverse effect on the Company. Even if the Company is involved in litigation and wins, litigation can redirect significant Company resources. Litigation may also create a negative perception of the Company's brand. Securities litigation as well as potential future proceedings could result in substantial costs and damages and divert the Company's management's attention and resources. Any decision resulting from any such litigation that is adverse to the Company could have a negative impact on the Company's financial position and business more generally.

Key Personnel Risk

Our success is largely dependent on the performance of our proposed directors and officers. Certain members of our management team have experience in the cryptocurrency industry, while others have experience in other areas including financial management, corporate finance and sales and marketing. The experience of these individuals is expected to contribute to our continued success and growth. Cathedra will be relying on its directors and officers, as well as independent consultants and advisory board, for various aspects of our business. The amount of time and expertise expended on our affairs by our management team, consultants, advisory board members and directors will vary according to Cathedra's needs. The Company does not intend to acquire any key man insurance policies and there is, therefore, a risk that the death or departure of any director and officer, key employee or consultant, could have a material adverse effect on its operations.

Accounting Policies, Critical Accounting Estimates, and Internal Controls

The preparation of the Company's condensed interim consolidated financial statements in conformity with IFRS requires management to make judgments, estimates, and assumptions about the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities that are not readily apparent from other sources. The estimates and associated assumptions are based on historical experience and other factors that are considered to be relevant. Actual results may differ from these estimates.

The estimates and underlying assumptions are reviewed on an ongoing basis. Revisions to accounting estimates are recognized in the period in which the estimate is revised, if the revision affects only that period, or in the period of the revision and future periods, if the revision affects both current and future periods. Significant judgments, estimates and assumptions that have the most significant effect on the amounts recognized in the condensed interim consolidated financial statements are described below.

Significant Judgments

Revenue Recognition

The Company recognizes revenue from the provision of transaction verification services within digital currency networks, commonly termed "cryptocurrency mining". As consideration for these services, the Company receives

Management's Discussion and Analysis

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2024

(Expressed in Canadian dollars, unless otherwise noted)

digital currency from each specific network in which it participates ("coins"). Revenue is measured based on the fair value of the coins received. The fair value is determined using the spot price of the coin on the date of receipt, based on the daily average from https://coinmetrics.io/ ("Coin Metrics").

There is currently no specific definitive guidance in IFRS or alternative accounting frameworks for the accounting for the production and mining of digital currencies, and management has exercised significant judgement in determining appropriate accounting treatment for the recognition of revenue for mining of digital currencies. Management has examined various factors surrounding the substance of the Company's operations and the guidance in IFRS 15, Revenue from Contracts with Customers, including the stage of completion being the completion and addition of block to a blockchain and the reliability of the measurement of the digital currency received. In the event authoritative guidance is enacted by the IASB or IFRIC, the Company may be required to change its policies which could result in a change in the Company's financial position and earnings.

Going Concern

In order to assess whether it is appropriate for the company to continue as a going concern, management is required to apply judgment and make estimates with respect to future cash flow projections. In arriving at this judgment, there were several assumptions and estimates involved in calculating these future cash flow projections. This includes making estimates regarding the timing and amounts of future expenditures and the ability and timing to raising additional financing.

Significant Influence and Control

The Company lost its significant influence in Silvermoon Inc. ("Silvermoon") as the Company does not have any board representation, does not participate in policy-making processes and there were no material transactions between the companies. Consequently, the Company has ceased equity accounting for its investment in Silvermoon and now accounts for the Silvermoon common shares as investments reported at fair value through profit or loss.

Significant Accounting Estimates

Fair Value of Financial Instruments

The individual fair value attributed to the different components of a financing transaction is determined using valuation techniques. The Company uses judgment to select the methods used to make certain assumptions and in performing the fair value calculations in order to determine (a) the values attributed to each component of a transaction at the time of the issuance; (b) the fair value measurements for certain instruments that require subsequent measurement at fair value on a recurring basis; and (c) for disclosing the fair value of financial instruments subsequently carried at amortized cost. The valuation estimates could be significantly different because of the use of judgment and the inherent uncertainty in estimating the fair value of the instrument that is not quoted in active market.

Useful Life and Residual Value

Depreciation of the assets in the cryptocurrency data center is based on an estimate of the assets' expected life. In order to determine the useful life of the assets in the cryptocurrency mining center, assumptions are required about a range of computing industry market and economic factors, including global hash rates dedicated to proof of work mining, network difficulty, technological changes, release and availability of newer and more efficient hardware and other inputs, and production costs. Based on the data that management has reviewed, management has determined to use the straight-line method of amortization over three years, to best reflect the current expected useful life of mining equipment. Management will review its estimates and assumptions at each reporting date and will revise its assumptions if new information supports the change.

Impairment of Non-Financial Assets

Impairment exists when the carrying value of an asset exceeds its recoverable amount, which is the higher of its fair value less costs to sell and its value in use. These calculations are based on available data, other observable inputs and projections of cash flows, all of which are subject to estimates and assumptions. Recoverable amounts

Management's Discussion and Analysis

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2024

(Expressed in Canadian dollars, unless otherwise noted)

are also sensitive to assumptions about the future usefulness of in-process development and the related marketing rights.

Taxes

The determination of the Company's tax expense for the period and deferred tax assets and liabilities involves significant estimation and judgement by management. In determining these amounts, management interprets tax legislation in a variety of jurisdictions and makes estimates of the expected timing of the reversal of deferred tax assets and liabilities, the deferral and deductibility of certain items and interpretation of the treatment for tax purposes of digital currencies by taxation authorities. Management also makes estimates of future earnings, which affect the extent to which potential future tax benefits may be used. The Company is subject to assessments by various taxation authorities, which may interpret legislation differently. These differences may affect the final amount or the timing of the payments of taxes. The Company provides for such differences where known based on management's best estimate of the probable outcome of these matters.

Digital Currency Valuation

Digital currency denominated assets are included in current assets. Digital currencies are carried at their fair value determined by the spot rate based on the daily average from Coin Metrics. The digital currency market is still a new market and is highly volatile; historical prices are not necessarily indicative of future value; a significant change in the market prices for digital currencies would have a significant impact on the Company's earnings and financial position.

Share-Based Compensation

The Company utilizes the Black-Scholes Option Pricing Model ("Black-Scholes") to estimate the fair value of stock options granted to directors, officers, employees and consultants. The use of Black-Scholes requires management to make various estimates and assumptions that impact the value assigned to the stock options including the forecast future volatility of the stock price, the risk-free interest rate, dividend yield and the expected life of the stock options. Any changes in these assumptions could have a material impact on the calculation of the share-based compensation; however, the most significant estimate is the volatility. Expected future volatility can be difficult to estimate as the Company has had limited history, is in a unique industry, and historical volatility is not necessarily indicative of future volatility.

Uncertainty of the Income (Loss) in Investment in Associates

The financial information of the investment in associates, being a private corporation, was not readily available for the six months ended June 30, 2024. Based on management's estimate of the income/loss on the investment in associates projected from the information provided, the income/loss in the investment in associates is not material.

Areas of significant estimates and judgments also include:

- Collectability of receivables
- Completeness of accounts payable and accrued liabilities
- Valuation of right of use assets and lease liability
- Valuation of convertible loans

Management's Discussion and Analysis

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2024

(Expressed in Canadian dollars, unless otherwise noted)

Financial Instruments and Financial Risk Management

The Company's financial instruments are exposed to certain financial risks, including currency risk, credit risk, liquidity risk and commodity price risk.

Credit Risk

Credit risk is the risk of loss associated with a counterparty's inability to fulfill its payment obligations. The financial instruments that represent a potential concentration of credit risk consist primarily of cash, digital currencies, deposits and receivables. Under certain of our hosting agreements, we are obligated to pay security deposits to the hosting provider at the beginning of the term. If one or more of our hosting providers suffers an adverse credit event, we may be unable to recover part or all of the outstanding deposits. We limit our exposure to credit loss by holding our cash with reputable, well-capitalized financial institutions and performing careful due diligence on potential hosting partners prior to entering into a binding agreement which would require us to pay a security deposit. The carrying amount of financial assets represents the maximum credit exposure for each.

The carrying amount of financial and digital assets represents the maximum credit exposure.

	June 30, 2024	December 31, 2023
Digital currencies	\$ 4,028,837	\$ 1,840,251
Deposits	1,634,288	1,725,333
Receivables	66,445	131,929
Total	\$ 5,729,570	\$ 3,697,513

We believe the Company has no significant credit risk other than what is disclosed herein.

Liquidity Risk

Liquidity risk is the risk that we will not be able to meet our financial obligations. We manage our liquidity risk by ensuring that we have enough cash to meet our near-term financial liabilities at all times. As at June 30, 2024, we had a working capital surplus of \$2.5 million (December 31, 2023 - \$0.2 million), the majority of which is comprised of a cash balance of \$1.0 million (December 31, 2023 - \$0.7 million), a digital currencies balance of \$4.0 million (December 31, 2023 - \$1.8 million), and deposits of \$0.8 million (December 31, 2023 - \$1.0 million) to settle current liabilities of \$3.7 million (December 31, 2023 - \$3.8 million).

Cash flows related to the accounts payable and accrued liabilities and convertible debt included below may occur at different times or amounts. A maturity analysis of our outstanding obligations at June 30, 2024, is as follows:

		Undiscounted Contractual Cash Flows						
As at June 30, 2024	Total carrying amount (\$)	Contractual cash flows (\$)	Less than 1 year (\$)	1 – 5 years (\$)	More than 5 years (\$)			
Accts. payable & accrued liabilities	2,210,838	2,210,838	2,210,838	-	-			
Lease liabilities	1,492,940	1,620,474	1,536,162	84,312	-			
Convertible loan	5,415,661	5,733,728	-	5,733,728	-			
Total	\$9,119,439	\$9,565,040	\$3,747,000	\$5,818,040	-			

Market Risk

Market risk is the risk of loss that may arise from changes in market factors such as Bitcoin prices, interest rates, foreign exchange rates and equity prices.

Management's Discussion and Analysis

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2024

(Expressed in Canadian dollars, unless otherwise noted)

Bitcoin Price Volatility

As at June 30, 2024, we held a digital currency balance in bitcoin that is subject to market pricing and price volatility. Bitcoin prices are affected by various forces including global supply and demand, interest rates, exchanges rates, inflation or deflation and the political and economic conditions. Further, bitcoin has no underlying backing or contracts to enforce recovery of invested amounts. Our profitability is related to the current and future market price of bitcoin; in addition, we may not be able to liquidate our holdings of bitcoin at our desired price if necessary. Investing in bitcoin is speculative, prices are volatile, and market movements are difficult to predict. Supply and demand for such currencies change rapidly and are affected by a variety of factors, including regulation and general economic trends. Bitcoin has a limited history, its fair values have historically been volatile, and the value of our bitcoin holdings could decline rapidly. A decline in the market price of bitcoin could negatively impact our future operations. Historical performance of bitcoin is not indicative of its future performance. We recorded a gain on revaluation of digital currencies in the amount of less than \$0.1 million during the six months ended June 30, 2024 (June 30, 2023 - a gain of less than \$0.1 million).

We do not hedge our bitcoin holdings, but we actively monitor bitcoin pricing, market volatility and our own liquidity needs to determine an appropriate risk mitigation strategy on a continuous basis.

Interest Rate Risk

Interest rate risk is the risk that the fair value of future cash flows of a financial instrument will fluctuate because of changes in market interest rates. We are exposed to interest rate risk on the variable rate of interest we earn on bank deposits and right-of-use leases. The interest rate risk on bank deposits is insignificant, as our deposits are all short term. The coupon on our outstanding convertible debenture is fixed and therefore has limited exposure to changes in interest rates.

Foreign Currency Risk

Foreign currency risk is the risk that the fair values of future cash flows of a financial instrument will fluctuate because they are denominated in currencies that differ from the respective functional currency. We are exposed to currency risk as we have legal entities domiciled in the United States which hold financial assets in US dollars and bitcoin while our functional currency is the Canadian dollar. We do not hedge our exposure to fluctuations in foreign exchange rates.

If the US dollar had changed against the Canadian dollar by 10% at period end, the Company's net income and comprehensive income would change by approximately \$60,000, resulting from the translation of the US dollar denominated financial instruments.

Custody Risk

We hold our digital currencies with a third-party custodian. Our custody strategy is designed to balance security and availability of our bitcoin. We continuously monitor our cash and bitcoin holdings with our third-party custodian.

Our current service provider for bitcoin custody is an institutional counterparty that is licensed, regulated, and insured. At any time, in excess of 98% of our bitcoin holdings (excluding any bitcoin that is being traded at that time) is held in a cold-storage, multi-signature, segregated trust account that is titled in the name of one of our US subsidiaries. Prior to onboarding with our current custodian, we performed extensive due diligence, examining the new custodian's internal control procedures to ensure security, availability, integrity, and confidentiality of the custodian's information and systems. Our current custodian maintains SOC 1 Type II and SOC 2 Type II compliance, which we review periodically to ensure the custodian maintains a secure technology infrastructure and that its systems are designed and operating effectively.

Loss of Access Risk

The loss of access to the private keys associated with our bitcoin holdings may be irreversible and could adversely affect an investment. An amount of bitcoin is spendable only by whoever possesses the private key associated with the address on which the bitcoin is held. To the extent a private key is lost, destroyed, or otherwise

Management's Discussion and Analysis

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2024

(Expressed in Canadian dollars, unless otherwise noted)

compromised, and no backup is accessible, we may be unable to access the associated bitcoin. As at June 30, 2024, 46.97 bitcoin equivalent to \$4.0 million is held with our third-party custodian in our name (December 31, 2023 - 32.91 bitcoin equivalent to \$1.8 million).

Fair Value Hierarchy

We apply the following fair value hierarchy for financial instruments that are carried at fair value. The hierarchy prioritizes the inputs used in the valuation methodologies in measuring fair value into three levels.

The three levels are defined as follows:

- Level 1 inputs to the valuation methodology are quoted prices (unadjusted) for identical assets or liabilities in active markets.
- Level 2 inputs to valuation methodology include quoted prices for similar assets and liabilities in active markets, and inputs that are observable for the asset or liability, either directly or indirectly, for substantially the full term of the financial instrument.
- Level 3 inputs to the valuation methodology are unobservable and significant to the fair value measurement.

We hold an investment in a private company that is classified as FVTPL and is recorded at fair value using unobservable inputs; it is therefore classified as level 3 within the fair value hierarchy. The net asset value of the private company is used to adjust the investment to fair value.

The carrying value of our receivables, accounts payable and accrued liabilities, deposits, and convertible loan approximates fair value because of the relatively short periods to maturity of these instruments and the low credit risk.

Management's Report on Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

The information provided in the condensed interim consolidated financial statements and the accompanying MD&A is the responsibility of management. Management is required to make a number of judgments, assumptions and estimates when preparing these financial statements and MD&A, including estimates to make a determination of future values for certain assets or liabilities. Management believes such estimates have been based on prudent judgments and have been properly reflected in the accompanying financial statements, but actual results may differ from these estimates. The estimates and underlying assumptions are reviewed on an ongoing basis. Revisions to accounting estimates are recognized in the period in which the estimate is revised, if the revision affects only that period, or in the period of the revision and future periods, if the revision affects both current and future periods.

Management is responsible for the internal controls over the operations and financial reporting, including internal controls related to maintaining records that reflect the transactions, acquisitions, and dispositions of the assets of the Company. As all controls and processes are subject to certain limitations, management acknowledges that the internal controls may not prevent or detect all misstatements due to error or fraud.